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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
Bridge Point Partners, LLC is proposing to develop the existing parcel into a 
warehouse/industrial facility within the City of Bayonne. The development will include a new 
355,580 SF 1-story warehouse/industrial building with associated office space, truck docking, 
trailer storage, vehicle parking, circulation roadways, new asphalt throughout the site and 
stormwater management measures. The subject property is located at 63 New Hook Access 
Road (Hook Rd), in the City of Bayonne, Hudson County, New Jersey. The property is identified 
as Block 416, Lot 3 on the City of Bayonne Tax map. The total area of the lot is approximately 
17.56 acres in size and will hereafter be referred to as “the site”.  The site is bordered to the 
north by a self-storage facility, a small food manufacturing facility, a food product supplying 
facility, and Lefante Way beyond; to the east by retail store facilities, self-storage facility, and 
New Hook Access Road beyond; to the west by a food product supplying facility, recreational 
golf course, chiropractic medical building, and Lefante Way and Avenue “J” beyond; and to the 
south by a paper distributing facility, a Kayco marketing and food distributor, and New Hook 
Access Road and Avenue “J” beyond. Under existing conditions, the site is currently used as a 
fully developed industrial trucking facility within the 63-67 New Hook Road Rehabilitation Plan 
Zone. 
 
A warehouse currently exists on site with the majority of the ground surface being impervious 
surface covered by buildings and asphalt. Additionally, small grass areas of vegetation lie by the 
building entrance and driveways. Upon completion of the remediation, a warehouse 
development with associated office space, truck docking, trailer storage facilities, vehicle 
parking, circulations roadways, landscaping, lighting, utility infrastructure, and other site 
improvements is proposed for the site. 
 
Stormwater runoff generated by the proposed development and additional site improvements 
(i.e.-parking, circulation, and landscaping areas) will be collected and conveyed in an 
underground stormwater management system which consists of six (6) proposed green 
infrastructure basins that address both water quantity control and water quality. The 
underground systems will consist of a series of ADS HDPE pipe wrapped in an impermeable 
liner that will be utilized for storage and detention of stormwater runoff. Discharge from the 
underground systems will flow through an outlet control structure that has a control orifice and 
weir that will be utilized to reduce post-development flows. The site is a known contaminated 
site and soil remediation is ongoing, therefore, the proposed improvements will comply with 
groundwater recharge standards as no groundwater recharge is proposed as part of the 
stormwater management facilities. In summary, the proposed stormwater management comply 
with the requirements regarding water quantity, water quality and groundwater recharge per 
NJDEP. 

 
The principal impacts of the proposed plan of development are minimal since the proposed use 
is consistent with the site’s previously active use of warehousing and distribution operations. 
Long term impacts to the site primarily involve the minimal re-grading of the site topography. 
Temporary impacts will occur during the construction of the project and include soil disturbance, 
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and increased noise and dust levels. All impacts will be minimized through appropriate 
application of mitigation procedures and Best Management Practices.  
 
This Environmental Impact Statement has been prepared in accordance with the City of 
Bayonne Planning and Development Regulations Ordinance, Chapter 33, Article 11.4, §33-11.4, 
which requires the submission of a written environmental assessment report and is intended to 
support plans prepared by Bohler Engineering NJ, LLC. The following chapters provide a 
description of development, an inventory of existing environmental conditions on and around the 
site, an assessment of potential impacts associated with the proposed construction, a list of 
unavoidable adverse environmental impacts, steps that are to be taken to minimize or mitigate 
adverse environmental impacts during construction, alternatives to the proposed project which 
might avoid some or all of the adverse environmental effects, a statement that adequate sewer 
facilities are available to dispose of sewage created by the proposed development, how air 
pollution will be limited on site and a list of all licenses and permits that are required. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF THE DEVELOPMENT PLAN 
 
1.1 General Description 
 

 This Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) has been prepared by Bohler Engineering 

NJ, LLC on behalf of Bridge Point Partners, LLC to satisfy the Site Plan application 

requirements for the City of Bayonne, Hudson County, New Jersey. This EIS has been prepared 

in accordance with the City of Bayonne Planning and Development Regulations Ordinance, 

Chapter 33, Article 11.4, §33-11.4, which requires the submission of a written EIS. 

 

 The applicant is proposing to develop the existing parcel into a warehouse/industrial 

facility within the City of Bayonne. The development will include a new 355,500 SF 1-story 

warehouse/industrial building with associated office space, truck docking, trailer storage, vehicle 

parking, circulation roadways, new asphalt throughout the site and stormwater management 

measures. The purpose of this assessment is to evaluate the environmental conditions of the 

site, describe the proposed Project, and provide an analysis of the potential direct and indirect 

environmental impacts of the proposed improvements.   

 

 Specifically, the assessment will include information and analysis pertaining to the 

project location, project description, environmental inventory, and a discussion of potential 

impacts, as well as measures proposed to mitigate potential impacts. Relevant exhibits and 

documentation are included within the Appendix of this assessment. Project elements evaluated 

in this assessment are depicted on the “Preliminary & Final Site Plan” documents prepared by 

Bohler Engineering NJ, LLC. 

 

1.2 Master Planning and Zoning 
 

 The subject property is located at 63 New Hook Access Road (Hook Rd), in the City of 

Bayonne, Hudson County, New Jersey. The property is identified as Block 416, Lot 3 on the City 

of Bayonne tax map (Figure 1). The total area of the lot is approximately 17.56 acres in size 

and will hereafter be referred to as “the site”. Under existing conditions, the site is currently used 

as a fully developed industrial trucking facility within the 63-67 New Hook Road Rehabilitation 

Plan Zone. A warehouse currently exists on site with the majority of the ground surface being 

impervious surface covered by buildings and asphalt. Additionally, small grass areas of 

vegetation lie by the building entrance and driveways. Please refer to the Site Location Maps 

(Figures 2, 3 and 4) in Appendix A for more information.   
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 Pursuant to the City of Bayonne Zoning Map (Figure 5), the site is now located within 

the 63-67 New Hook Rehabilitation Plan Zone. According to the Borough’s Planning and 

Development Regulations Ordinance, the Rehabilitation Plan Zone is designated and intended 

for the Rehabilitation or reuse of property consistent with the City’s plans and objectives. The 

site is contaminated and in disrepair, resulting in a qualified rehabilitation entity. 

 

 The proposed Project is also in conformance with the general goals of the New Jersey 

State Plan. According to the State Plan Policy Map (Figure 6), the Site is located within 

Metropolitan Planning Area (PA-1). The planning goals for the Metropolitan Planning Area are to 

promote growth in compact forms in an effort to stabilize older suburbs, protect the character of 

existing communities and protect natural resources (New Jersey State Planning Commission, 

2001). The proposed development is consistent with these State Plan goals and objectives for 

the Metropolitan Planning Area.   

 

1.3 Sanitary Sewage 
 

The site is currently located within PVSC sanitary sewer service area. The Sanitary 

sewage service will be provided for the warehouse via lateral connections and be conveyed via 

sewer main that runs directly from the southern portion of the proposed warehouse to New 

Hook Access Road. Sewerage will be discharged into an existing 24-inch sewer pipe and 

system by providing a connection to the existing facilities located on site. It is estimated that the 

proposed development will generate ±7,000 gallons per day (GPD) of wastewater as per 

N.J.A.C. 7:14A-23.2 for the proposed 345,580 SF of warehouse and 10,000 SF of office, 

respectively.  

 

1.4 Potable Water Supply 
 

 Potable water will be supplied to the Site by SUEZ Water via connection from the 

southern portion of the proposed warehouse to an existing water main located within New Hook 

Access Road. Estimated water demand for the proposed development is ±7,300 gallons per day 

(GPD), which will be utilized for typical commercial uses. This is based upon a flow rate 

estimate of 25 GPD/employee (173 employees (1 employee/2,000 SF of 345,580 SF 

Warehouse)) and 0.125 GPD/SF for office (10,000-SF) as per N.J.A.C. 7:10-12.6 and RSIS 

N.J.A.C. 5:21-5.2 (Table 5.1). No potable wells are proposed for the Project; therefore, there will 

be no additional demands or withdrawals on groundwater at the Site.  
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1.5 Stormwater Management Facilities 
 

Stormwater runoff generated by the proposed development and additional site 
improvements (i.e.-parking, circulation, and landscaping areas) will be collected and conveyed 
in an underground stormwater management system which consists of six (6) proposed green 
infrastructure basins that address both water quantity control and water quality. The 
underground systems will consist of a series of ADS HDPE pipe wrapped in an impermeable 
liner that will be utilized for storage and detention of stormwater runoff. Discharge from the 
underground systems will flow through an outlet control structure that has a control orifice and 
weir that will be utilized to reduce post-development flows. The site is a known contaminated 
site and soil remediation is ongoing, therefore, the proposed improvements will comply with 
groundwater recharge standards as no groundwater recharge is proposed as part of the 
stormwater management facilities. In summary, the proposed stormwater management comply 
with the requirements regarding water quantity, water quality and groundwater recharge per 
NJDEP. 
 

1.6 Utilities Plan 
 

 Utilities to be provided for the proposed project include sanitary sewer, water, gas, fire, 

electricity, cable, and telephone.  All utilities will be located underground. 

 

1.7 Solid Waste Plan 
 

 All construction debris generated on-site, and any existing on-site debris will be 

transported by a licensed waste hauler, in accordance with the requirements of the Hudson 

County Public Works. Solid waste generated by the proposed development will be collected by 

a private hauler and transported to an approved landfill for disposal.   
 

2. INVENTORY OF EXISTING NATURAL RESOURCES 
 

 The following section is an inventory of the present land use and environmental 

conditions at the site including features such as topography, geology, soils, water resources, 

vegetation, wildlife, threatened and endangered species, and historical/cultural resources. This 

inventory will establish a baseline to which the proposed Project can be analyzed and compared 

to ascertain potential environmental impacts.   
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2.1 Topography 

 

The site is generally flat ranging from elevations of about 6’ to 12’ throughout the entire 

site. The southwest portion of the property along New Hook Access Road has elevations 

sloping from 12’ to 7’ as you travel southeast along the property line. A manmade drainage ditch 

is located along the property frontage of Avenue “J” and New Hook Access Road that is 

overgrown with vegetation. The northeast portion of the property has elevations sloping from 10’ 

to 12’ as you travel southeast. The northwest property line has elevations sloping from 10’ in the 

northwest corner to 8’ in the southwest corner with a high point of 14’ above mean sea level 

(MSL) near the midpoint. The southeast portion of the property has elevations sloping from 11’ 

to 7’ as you travel southwest along the property line. The subject site has a high elevation of 

approximately 14.5’ above MSL at the corner of LeFante Way and Avenue “J” and a low 

elevation of approximately 6’ above MSL at the southeastern portion of the property at the 

corner of Hook Rd and Avenue “J”. 

 

2.2 Geology 

 

New Jersey is divided into four regions, known as physiographic provinces, which are 

areas with similar rock types, geologic structures, and a common geologic history. The subject 

site is situated within the Piedmont Geomorphic Province of New Jersey. Specifically, the 

subject site is underlain by the Upper Triassic-aged sandstone, mudstone, siltstone, and shale 

members of the Stockton Formation. The overburden materials at the site include Rahway till 

associated with the Wisconsinan Glacier that presumably reached its most southerly advance 

approximately 20,000 years ago and ended approximately 10,000 years ago.  The glacial 

deposits are expected to overlay weathered rock.  Glacial till in the area typically contains a 

heterogeneous mixture of sand, silt, clay, and gravel mixed with variable amounts of boulders 

and cobbles.  Overburden materials also include man-made fill associated with past and present 

development of the subject site. 

 

The Site is situated within the Piedmont Physiographic Province of New Jersey (Figure 

7). The Piedmont Physiographic Province consists of approximately 1,600 acres occupying all 

or parts of Bergen, Essex, Hudson, Hunterdon, Mercer, Middlesex, Morris, Somerset, and Union 

counties and extends from the Highlands in northwest New Jersey to the Coastal Plain in 

central and southern New Jersey.  Landforms generally consist of low rolling plains and gently 

sloping hills divided by a series of higher ridges. Underlying formations predominately include 

partially folded and faulted sedimentary rocks dating to the Triassic and Jurassic periods (240 – 

140 million years old).  Sedimentary classes of rock include siltstone, shale, sandstone, 

mudstone, and conglomerates.  
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 Bedrock is the solid rock beneath the soil and surficial rock. According to NJ GeoWeb 

Mapping, the Site is underlain by the Stockton Formation sandstone, mudstone, siltstone, and 

shale facies (Trs), which is characterized as an interbedded gray, grayish-brown or slightly 

reddish-brown, medium- to fine-grained, thin- to thick-bedded, poorly sorted, and reddish-brown 

clayey fine-grained, sandstone, siltstone, and mudstone (Figure 8). Bedrock throughout the site 

is intermediate- to deep with all test pit areas having bedrock depth at 20’ or greater. Major rock 

outcroppings are not present onsite. 

  

 Surficial geology refers to the unconsolidated sediments that overlie bedrock formations.  

These unconsolidated sediments are classified onsite as Salt-Marsh and Estuarine deposits, 

which consists of silt, sand peat, clay, minor pebble gravel; brown, dark-brown, gray, black 

(Figure 9). These sediments contain abundant organic matter which were deposited in salt 

marshes, estuaries, and tidal channels during Holocene sea-level rise.  

 

2.3 Soils  

 

 Soils are formed through the interaction of a variety of physical, chemical, and biological 

factors that include climate, parent material, topography, biological activities, and time. The 

degree to which any or all of these factors affect the local soil characteristics is quite variable, 

generally leading to the formation of a mosaic of soil types in any particular locality. The United 

States Department of Agriculture has, through the Natural Resources Conservation Service 

(NRCS), mapped soils in detail for New Jersey.   

 

 According to the Natural Resource Conservation Service’s Web Soil Survey (Figure 10), 

the onsite soils include Laguardia Artifactual course sandy loam (LagA) and Urban Land, wet 

substratum (URWETB):   

 

Laguardia Artifactual course sandy loam (LagA) is located throughout the southern 

portion of the Site. This soil type contains slopes of 0 to 3 percent and is surface covered by 

existing vegetated grass areas, asphalt driveways, and small areas of trailer storage. 

 

Urban Land, wet substratum (URWETB) is located throughout the majority of the site.  

This soil type contains slopes of 0 to 8 percent and is surface covered by an existing 

warehouse, parking areas, vehicle circulation, and trailer storage. 
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2.4 Groundwater Resources 

 

 Ground water is all water within the soil and subsurface strata that is not at the surface 

of the land. It includes water that is within the earth that supplies wells and springs. Ground 

water resources are often functionally linked to overlying land area and surface water bodies; 

ground water is often recharged through “outcrop” area at the land surface and ground water 

discharges (“seeps”) may contribute to base flows of streams and rivers.  

 

 

 The ground water yields of any geologic formation are a function of the porosity and 

permeability of the material comprising the formation (consolidated rock or unconsolidated 

deposits). Porosity describes the water-containing spaces between individual mineral grains, 

while permeability is the ease or difficulty with which water is transmitted through 

interconnecting spaces in the formation. Formations lacking open spaces between the mineral 

grains have both low porosity and low permeability. Weathering and cracking of the parent 

bedrock can induce secondary porosity in the formation; water can accumulate and move 

through these features in the primary rock formation. 

 

 The site is underlain by the Stockton Formation Aquifer (Figure 11). Ground water is 

stored and transmitted in fractures of the bedrock aquifer. Water within this geologic unit is 

fresh, slightly acidic, corrosive and moderately hard (N.J.G.S., 1998). 

 

 The NJ-GeoWeb map ranks the aquifer recharge potential for the site as 0 in/yr over all 

areas of the site. (Figure 12).   

 

2.5 Surface Waters  
 

 The site is located within the Arthur Kill Watershed Management Area, within the Newark 

Bay/Kill Van Kull/Upper NY Bay watershed area and more specifically in the Newark Bay/Kill 

Van Kull/Upper NY Bay HUC-14 Sub-Watershed (Figure 14). Under existing conditions, the 

drainage pattern for the site generally follows existing topography. The site drains generally 

towards two (2) points of analysis. The first area drains towards the city conveyance system 

feeding into New Hook Access Road and the second area drains off the site toward city 

conveyance system in Lefante Way. 
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2.6  Freshwater Wetlands  

 

The NJDEP GeoWeb Mapping of the Site indicates no wetland habitats on site (Figure 

16).  

 

2.7 Vegetation & Wildlife Habitat  

 

Vegetation is the plant life or total plant cover that is found in a specific area, whether 

indigenous or introduced by humans. Over one half of the Highlands Physiographic Province of 

New Jersey is covered by forested land (Robichaud and Buell, 1973). This habitat diversity 

results in a mosaic of plant communities occurring in small areas. 

 

In the existing conditions, the site is currently an industrial building with associated 

parking fields, driveways, utility infrastructure, and other site improvements. No wetlands are 

located on the Site. 

 

The NJDEP has mapped general vegetation communities and land uses through the 

state using 2012 aerial photographs. According to the NJ-GeoWeb Mapping, vegetation 

communities mapped for the Site included only urban land. No other land uses were identified 

on site. (Figure 17).  

 

The utility of an area as wildlife habitat depends on many factors. All wildlife species 

require food, water, cover, and space. The relative abundance or lack of these resources in 

relation to each species’ specific requirements will, in part, determine the species composition 

and distribution of a particular area. In addition, the types of vegetative communities present, 

the size, shape and complexity of the habitat(s), and the surrounding land uses will further 

interact to determine the success of various wildlife species at the location being considered.  

Some wildlife species have demonstrated great adaptability and tolerance to human 

presence/disturbance; others are less able to tolerate such activities and are displaced to more 

suitable habitats if such are available and accessible. 

 

The NJDEP Landscape Project (Version 3.3) is a wildlife habitat mapping program that 

is used to identify and map critical wildlife habitats for endangered, threatened, and special 

concern species. The Landscape Project provides mapping for five distinctive land cover types:  

forest, emergent wetlands, forested wetlands, grasslands, and beach/dune. The maps are 

based on land use classification and rare species locations. Each mapped area appears as a 

shaded color from light to dark (5 rankings) indicating its relative priority ranking.  Rank 1 is the 

lowest priority ranking, while Rank 5 is the highest priority ranking. Rank 1 meets the minimum 
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area requirements, but no data exists for the presence of priority species (NJDEP, Division of 

Fish and Wildlife, Endangered & Nongame Species Program, 2016). This is the NJDEP’s lowest 

priority ranking and is defined as areas meeting the minimum size requirements but with no 

documented sightings of threatened or endangered species. Rank 2 contains records of priority 

species, which are species of special concern. Ranks 3, 4 and 5 indicate that the identified land 

cover type has been identified as providing habitat for State threatened (Rank 3), state 

endangered (Rank 4), or federally threatened or endangered (Rank 5) species.   

No known habitats have been mapped on site.  

2.8 Air Quality  

 

 Ambient air quality in the vicinity is tracked by the NJDEP. The nearest air monitoring 

stations to the Site include Newark Firehouse, which both monitor Ozone. At the time of the 

preparation of this report, the NJDEP was reporting “good” air quality for northern New Jersey 

with low levels of pollutants such as ozone (O3) and particulates (PM2.5). According to the most 

recent Air Quality Index Summary (2021), Hudson County averages “good” air quality 287 days 

a year, “moderate” air quality 75 days a year, and “unhealthy for sensitive groups” 3 days a 

year. 

 

2.9 Cultural, Historical or Archeological Resources 

 

According to the New Jersey and National Registers Database and Research of Historic 

Places, no historic or eligible for listing resources are located on or immediately adjacent to the 

site. Based on a review of the NJDEP GeoWeb Mapping for the site, no historic resources are 

mapped on or immediately adjacent to the site. 

 

2.10     Historic Contamination and Ongoing Remediation  
 

Phase I Investigation: 

 Roux has performed a Phase I ESA in general compliance with the scope and limitations 

of ASTM Standard Practice E1527-13 and the PA was conducted in general accordance with 

NJDEP guidance for conducting preliminary assessments. Roux separated the findings of this 

assessment into the following categories:   

 

 For Phase I ESAs – RECs, Controlled RECs, Historical RECs and de minimis 

conditions.    
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 For PAs – AOCs warranting Site Investigation (I) activities and AOCs not warranting SI 

activities. 

 

The term “recognized environmental condition” (REC) is not intended to include de minimis 

conditions that generally do not present a threat to human health or the environment and that 

generally would not be the subject of an enforcement action if brought to the attention of 

appropriate governmental agencies. Roux did not identify historic RECs or controlled RECs 

associated with the Site. De minimis conditions included incidental stains from vehicles on 

paved areas of the Site. 

 

Roux identified the following RECs:  

 

REC-1: Former Tank Farm  

A tank farm was located on and adjacent to the Site and included nine ASTs on or partially on 

the Site. This REC was investigated during the Phase II ESA.   

 

REC-2: City Landfill  

The City of Bayonne operated a landfill/dump in the area of the Site after the area was filled with 

historic fill and before the warehouses in the area were constructed. Landfill operations may 

have included the subject Site, and debris is evident on several aerial photographs. This REC 

was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

REC-3: MTL Truck Maintenance Area  

Releases of oil were noted in the MTL truck maintenance area and this poor housekeeping 

represents a REC.  This REC was investigated during a Phase II ESA, the report for the report 

for which is provided under separate cover. REC-4: Damaged Vehicle Storage Damaged 

vehicles are parked at the west side of the Site by MTL.  Potential leakage of oil and other fluids 

from the vehicles represent a REC.  This REC was investigated during a Phase II ESA. 

  

REC-5: Former Onsite Septic System  

An area west of the building near the southwest corner was labeled “Septic System” on a 

historical Site plan provided by the owner.  Since early Site operations included blending of dyes 

(industrial operation), the onsite septic system represents a REC.  This REC was investigated 

during a Phase II ESA.  

 

REC-6: Underground Storage Tanks  

According to the Site owner, Mr. Mecca, a heating oil UST was once located near the southwest 

corner of the Site and was removed in approximately 1985.  Mr. Mecca was not aware of any 
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other USTs; however, a 2000 spill report described in Section 7 of this report indicated that 

there was a citizen complaint reporting three USTs buried in the rear of the property.  The 

heating oil UST and the report of two other USTs at the Site represents a REC.  This REC was 

investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

REC-7: Upgradient Former and Current Chemical Plant and Petroleum Terminals and  

Associated Open NJDEP Cases  

There are multiple open cleanup cases associated with the former AGC Chemicals site, Former 

Exxon Bayonne Terminal, and IMTT, which are large chemical, and petroleum impacted 

facilities located south/upgradient of the Site.  The facilities are being addressed by the 

responsible parties.  There is a potential for soil gas/vapor intrusion and groundwater impact to 

the Site from these upgradient sources.  In addition, a groundwater CEA associated with the ICI 

Subsite (related to an open case involving AGC and the Former Exxon Bayonne Terminal) 

crosses the south end of the Site.     

 

REC-8: Transformers  

Three transformers are located on a pad near the southwest corner of the building. There is no 

evidence of a discharge from the transformers; however, at least two previous generations of 

transformers were located in this same area.  Therefore, this area represents a REC. This REC 

was investigated during a Phase II ESA.   

 

REC-9: Historic Fill  

The east side and southwest area of the Site are mapped as historic fill and review of the 

historical aerial photographs and topographic maps indicate that fill was used to raise the grade 

of the Site (filling of open water in the northeast area of the Site).  In addition, the boring and 

test pit logs provided by the owner indicate the presence of historic fill.  Historic fill at the Site 

represents a REC.  This REC was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

REC-10a to 10b: Elevators  

Two hydraulic elevators were observed during the October 14, 2021 Site inspection – a 

passenger elevator at the south side of the building and a freight elevator at the east side of the 

building.  These elevators date back to 1968 and leakage of hydraulic oil was observed in the 

elevator rooms; therefore, the elevators represent RECs.  These RECs were investigated during 

a Phase II ESA. 

Roux identified the following AOCs:  
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AOC-1: Former Tank Farm  

A tank farm was located on and adjacent to the Site and included nine ASTs on or partially on 

the Site.  This AOC was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-2: City Landfill  

The City of Bayonne operated a landfill/dump in the area of the Site after the area was filled with 

historic fill and before the warehouses in the area were constructed.  Landfill operations may 

have included the subject Site, and debris is evident on several aerial photographs.  This AOC 

was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-3a to 3d: Chemical and Petroleum Storage Areas  

 Hydraulic oil (two elevator hydraulic reservoirs and six 5-gallon pails of hydraulic oil in 

a room near the freight elevator (AOC-3a);  

 Cleaning supplies (AOC-3b);  

 Paint and maintenance materials (AOC-3c); and  

 Oil, waste oil, and antifreeze in MTL truck maintenance area east of the building 

(AOC-3d)  

 

No staining or discharges were observed within the chemical and petroleum storage areas; 

therefore, this AOC does not warrant further investigation.   

 

AOC-3d: MTL Truck Maintenance Area  

Releases of oil were noted in the MTL truck maintenance area and this poor housekeeping 

represents an AOC requiring investigation.  This AOC was investigated during a Phase II ESA. 

 

AOC-4: Damaged Vehicle Storage  

Damaged vehicles are parked at the west side of the Site by MTL.  Potential leakage of oil and 

other fluids from the vehicles represent an AOC requiring investigation. This AOC was 

investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-5: Former Onsite Septic System  

An area west of the building near the southwest corner was labeled “Septic System” on a 

historical Site plan provided by the owner.  Since early Site operations included blending of dyes 

(industrial operation), the onsite septic system represents an AOC requiring investigation.  This 

AOC was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

 

 



 

12  
Proposed Warehouse Development, New Hook Access Road, City of Bayonne, New Jersey 
 

AOC-6a to 6h: Dumpsters  

Four trash dumpsters, two recycling dumpsters, and one scrap metal dumpster are located east 

of the building.  A dumpster full of concrete rubble is located in the masonry tenant space at the 

northwest corner of the Site.  All dumpsters are 30 to 40 cubic yard containers and releases of 

oil or potentially hazardous materials were not noted around the dumpsters.  The dumpsters do 

not represent RECs or AOCs warranting investigation. 

    

AOC-7: Underground Storage Tanks  

According to the Site owner, Mr. Mecca, a heating oil UST was once located near the southwest 

corner of the Site and was removed in approximately 1985.  Mr. Mecca was not aware of any 

other USTs; however, a 2000 spill report described in Section 7 of this report indicated that 

there was a citizen complaint reporting three USTs buried in the rear of the property.  The 

heating oil UST and the report of two other USTs at the Site represents an AOC requiring 

investigation.  This AOC was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-8: Upgradient Former and Current Chemical Plants, Refinery, and Petroleum  

Terminals and Associated Open NJDEP Cases  

There are multiple open cleanup cases associated with the former AGC Chemicals site, Former 

Exxon Bayonne Terminal, and IMTT, which are large chemical, and petroleum impacted 

facilities located south/upgradient of the Site.  The facilities are being addressed by the 

responsible parties.  There is a potential for soil gas/vapor intrusion and groundwater impact to 

the Site from these upgradient sources.  In addition, a groundwater CEA associated with the ICI 

Subsite (related to an open case involving AGC and the Former Exxon Bayonne Terminal) 

crosses the south end of the Site. 

    

AOC-9a to 9c: Air Compressors  

Three air compressors were observed during the October 14, 2021 Site inspection. No oily 

discharge to the ground surface was observed from the compressors.  The compressors do not 

represent RECs or AOCs requiring investigation.  

 

AOC-10: Drainage Swale  

A drainage swale/ditch is present along New Hook Road.  No evidence of impact to the ditch 

was observed.  The ditch does not represent a REC or AOC warranting investigation.  

 

AOC-11a to 11c: Transformers  

Two pole-mounted transformers were observed along New Hook Road (AOC-11a and AOC-

11b).  No evidence of a discharge was observed; therefore, the pole-mounted transformer does 

not represent an AOC warranting investigation.  Three transformers are located on a pad near 
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the southwest corner of the building. There is no evidence of a discharge from the transformers; 

however, at least two previous generations of transformers were located in this same area.  The 

former transformers represent an AOC that warrants investigation (AOC-11c). This AOC was 

investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-12: Floor Drains  

Floor drains were observed in the fire pump room, emergency generator room, a foyer area, a 

fire suppression system riser room, and up to 8 rest rooms during the October 14, 2021 Site 

inspection.  No evidence of a release to the floor drains was noted.  An historical floor plan for 

the former Geigy Dyestuffs Plant depicted approximately 12 floor drains on the second floor of 

the dye blending area of the building (area of the current two-story warehouse). The floor drains 

do not in themselves represent RECs or AOCs warranting investigation: however, an onsite 

septic system depicted on a historical Site plan may have received discharges from these floor 

drains and the former septic system has been identified as REC-5/AOC-5. 

  

AOC-13: Historic Fill  

The east side and southwest area of the Site are mapped as historic fill and review of the 

historical aerial photographs and topographic maps indicate that fill was used to raise the grade 

of the Site (filling of open water in the northeast area of the Site). In addition, the boring and test 

pit logs provided by the owner indicate the presence of historic fill.  Historic fill at the Site 

represents a REC.  This REC was investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-14a to 14b: Elevators  

Two hydraulic elevators were observed during the October 14, 2021 Site inspection – a 

passenger elevator at the south side of the building and a freight elevator at the east side of the 

building.  These elevators date back to 1968 and leakage of hydraulic oil was observed in the 

elevator rooms; therefore, the elevators represent AOCs requiring investigation.  These AOCs 

were investigated during a Phase II ESA.  

 

AOC-15: Loading/Unloading Areas  

There are 13 loading docks and two ramps/platforms at the east side of the building. Evidence 

of discharges was not noted other than incidental oil stains in the MTL area, which are in the 

same area as REC-3/AOC-3.  The loading/unloading areas do not represent RECs or AOCs 

warranting investigation. 

 

 During conduct of this Phase I ESA and PA, the following data gaps, as defined in ASTM 

Standard E1527-13, were identified:   
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 Previous site owners/operators were not available for an interview.  Since property 

history information is available from multiple other sources, this data gap is not 

considered significant; and  

 There is a spill report indicating the presence of three USTs on the subject property 

and the location of only one UST was confirmed.  This data gap is significant and was 

investigated during a Phase II ESA.;  

 Access to the masonry tenant operating at the northwest corner of the Site was not 

gained due to a locked gate.  Inspection was limited to perimeter observations.  Based 

on the nature of operations and perimeter observation, this data gap is not considered 

significant.  

 

 Roux does not recommend any other additional Phase I assessment for the Site at the 

time of this report since no other sources of information are available to address data gaps. A 

Phase II ESA was conducted at AOCs and RECs warranting further investigation. Phase II 

activities are summarized in the following section. 

 

Phase II Investigation: 

 Based on the conclusion of the Phase I ESA/PAR, in June 2021 Roux completed Phase 

II investigation activities to determine if soil and groundwater impacts were present in 

connection with the following AOCs and RECs which warranted further investigation:   

 AOC-1/REC-1: Former ASTs associated with historical tank farm operations;  

 AOC-3/REC-3: Stained Asphalt;  

 AOC-5/REC-5: Former Septic System;  

 AOC-7/REC-6: Suspected USTs located at perimeter of Site building;  

 AOC-11/REC-8: Electrical Transformers;  

 AOC-13/REC-9: Historic Fill at the Site; and  

 AOC-14/REC-10: Elevators.  

 

Prior to conducting investigation activities, a GPR survey was performed to identify and mark 

out USTs, underground utilities, and subsurface anomalies around the Site building and at 

proposed boring locations. Notably, one potential UST cavity associated with the former 10,000-

gallon No. 2 fuel oil UST located at the southwest corner of the Site Building, identified as AOC-

7/REC-6. With the exception of utility lines, no additional subsurface features were identified 

which warranted additional investigation.   

 

As part of soil and groundwater investigation activities, a total of 17 soil borings were advanced 

with a track mounted Geoprobe to terminal depths ranging from 10 – 20 feet below ground 

surface (bgs). Four soil boring locations were converted to one-inch temporary well points to 
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facilitate the collection of groundwater samples. Soil samples were generally collected from soil 

immediately above refusal or from the six-inch interval with the highest photo ionization detector 

(PID) reading and analyzed based on AOC-specific constituents of concern (COCs) based on 

N.J.A.C. 7:26E Technical Requirements for Site Remediation. Soil and groundwater sample 

analytical results were compared to the most stringent NJDEP Ingestion-Dermal (ID) and 

Inhalation (INH) pathway Residential Soil Remediation Standards (R SRS); ID/INH Non-

residential Soil Remediation Standards (NR SRS), Migration to Groundwater Soil Remediation 

Standards (MGW SRS), and Groundwater Quality Standards (GWQS), respectively.  

 

Soil investigation activities identified the presence of sitewide historic fill ranging from 

approximately 3 – 19 feet bgs. COCs identified in soil included Extractable Petroleum 

Hydrocarbons (EPH), select Volatile Organic Compounds (VOCs), Base Neutrals (BNs), and 

metals above applicable standards. Groundwater exceedances included BN and metal 

compounds.  

 

During groundwater sampling activities, light non-aqueous phase liquid (LNAPL) was identified 

in a temporary well point located in the northwestern portion of the Site, within the footprint of 

one former AST location (AOC-1/REC-1. A total of six (6) additional soil borings were advanced 

in upgradient and downgradient directions to attempt to delineate LNAPL impacts in the 

subsurface. LNAPL was not observed in the upgradient TWP location; however, LNAPL impacts 

were observed in TWPs installed in downgradient locations to the northwest and northeast. Due 

to current site operations and existing site features, additional downgradient delineation points 

were unable to be installed during Phase II activities.   

 

Based on results from the soil and groundwater analytical data, additional 

investigation/remediation activities are warranted.   

2.11     Areas of Concern 

 

 Roux retained EDR of Shelton, Connecticut to provide an ASTM Radius Map Report 

(EDR Report) for this Site. This report is a computerized search of select state and federal 

environmental databases that identify various properties with a record of environmental activity. 

Properties adjoining the Site are examined due to their proximity to the Site and the potential for  

surface water discharges (e.g., storm water runoff, surface water effluent discharges) to enter 

the Site or through the migration of groundwater. Based on local topography and drainage, 

groundwater flow in the vicinity of the Site is assumed to be to the north/northeast. Therefore, 

properties upgradient are south and southwest of the Site.  For purposes of this report, Roux 
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only discusses upgradient properties within 1/8-mile with known releases/contamination (e.g., 

leaking UST, state hazardous waste clean-up site) with the potential of impacting the Site. 

 

The Site was listed on the following databases searched by EDR:  

 

Jersam Inc.  

 RCRA NonGen/NLR: United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) 

Identification (ID) #NJR000029447; wastes previously handled include D007 

(chromium), D008 (lead), D009 (mercury), D030 (2,4-dinitrotoluene), D039 

(tetrachloroethene), F002 (spent halogenated solvents), F003 (spent nonhalogenated 

solvents), and F005 (spent nonhalogenated solvents); registered as a large quantity 

generator in 1999 and as a non-generator in 2006 and 2007; no violations found;  

 Facility Index System (FINDS): FINDS points to the RCRA database (see above); and  

 Environmental and Compliance History Online (ECHO): no RCRA violations are 

identified for Jersam. 

 

These listings do not represent RECs/AOCs.  

 

All Ship Moving 

 FINDS: FINDS points to the New Jersey Environmental Management System (NJEMS) 

database see below); and  

 NJEMS:  Site ID #376065; according to the New Jersey (NJ) DataMiner website, All Ship 

Moving was regulated under the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know 

program with Program Interest (PI) #00000039786; no violations were identified during a 

2011 standard compliance inspection.  

 

These listings do not represent RECs/AOCs.  

 

ACCEM Warehouse  

 New Jersey spill database (NJ SPILL): Case #00-05-01-1318-25; citizen complaint; 

details not reported; according to the NJ DataMiner website, three underground storage 

tanks were reported to be at the rear of the property with no cleanup done.    

 

The report of unclosed USTs at the Site represents a REC/AOC (REC-6/AOC-7).  

 

Bayonne City Landfill, N. Hook Road (mapped onsite but boundary of the former landfill 

is not known; a separate listing for Bayonne City Dump is mapped northwest of the Site 

and is discussed below)  
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 Brownfields: The inactive landfill was listed as “currently undergoing remediation by OEN 

Cherokee Corp. for use as a golf course” (the golf course development is complete and 

is located north/northeast of the Site).    

 

The possibility that the former landfill was partially on the Site represents a REC/AOC (REC-

2/AOC-2). 

 

Bayonne Warehouse, 59 Hook Road (<1/8-mile east across Avenue J)  

 Known Contaminated Sites in New Jersey (SHWS)/Historic SHWS (HIST 

HWS)/Brownfields:  PI #018337; according to the NJDEP DataMiner website, the case 

associated with this PI number is closed with a restricted use No Further Action (NFA) in 

2004 and a remedial action permit for soil engineering controls (capped historic fill) was 

issued in 2017; Based on the closed status, this listing does not represent a REC/AOC 

to the subject Site.  

 NJ Release: 19-07-30-1441-26 – incident source Suez Bayonne (water company), no 

other information reported;  

 

Based on the source (public water company) this release does not represent a REC/AOC to the 

subject Site;  

 

CLD Transportation, 71-75 New Hook Access  (<1/8-mile west)  

 Historical Leaking UST (LUST HIST): Case ID 93-10-06-1323, case issued a letter of 

NFA.  

 

Based on the closed status, this listing does not represent a REC/AOC to the subject Site. 

 

Bayonne City Dump, North Hook Road (mapped <1/8-mile north, but the extent of the 

former dump/landfill is unknown and may have included the Site)  

 Superfund Enterprise Management System (SEMS):  USEPA ID #NJD980504849; 

state-led cleanup; discovery 8/1/1980; state-performed Preliminary Assessment 

completed 9/1/1984; state-performed Site Investigation completed 9/29/1989; not a 

National Priorities List site; no further information reported or found online on the USEPA 

Envirofacts website; according to the NJDEP DataMiner website, the Bayonne Sanitary 

Landfill (G000036554), also known as PSE&G Bayonne Generating Station and 

Bayonne Golf Club, at 61 N. Hook Road was closed 9/12/2007 under a Restricted Use 

Entire Site NFA.  Based on publicly available documents, the remediation included 

surrounding the entire landfill with a slurry wall.  
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This listing does not represent a REC/AOC in itself; however, the possibility that the landfill may 

have included the Site, which was not included in the remediation, represents a REC identified  

above as REC-2/AOC-2.    

 

City of Bayonne – Hook Road (<1/8-mile north/northwest or northeast - on North Hook 

Road)  

 Historical Landfill (HIST LF): This former landfill is identified as a closed compost 

(vegetative waste) site.  

 

This listing does not represent a REC/AOC  

 

AGC Property aka ICI Subsite/AGC Chemicals Americas Inc./Asahi Glass Fluoropolymers  

USA, Inc./Hudson County Chromate 141, 229 East 22nd Street (<1/8-mile south, across 

New Hook Road)  

 SEMS Archive: USEPA ID #NJD001787944; ICI Americas Inc.; not on the NPL; a 

Preliminary Assessment was performed by state in 1986 and the facility was archived 

6/30/1986;  

 RCRA Corrective Action (CORRACTS): the facility performed corrective action as part of 

RCRA closure; there are numerous RCRA violations listed;  

 NJ HIST MAJOR; chemicals stored in bulk included sodium hydroxide, waste 

hydrochloric acid, lubricating oil, diesel, ethylene glycol, sulfuric acid; waste sulfuric 

acid/waste oil, aqueous ammonia, halomethane waste;  

 SHWS: PI #014960, active;  

 Brownfields: assigned to program 3/26/1993; multi-phased remedial action – multiple 

source/release to multi-media including groundwater established 3/26/1993;  

 NJ Industrial Site Recovery Act (ISRA): PI #014960; Case #E92752 – withdrawn;  

 LUST HIST: Case #96-01-23-1241-19; case awaiting assignment;  

 HIST SHWS: Hudson County Chromate 141: Site name Zeneca Inc.; PI #G000008757; 

Remedial Investigation/Remedial action in progress  

 NJ Spill: Case #94-2-23-1437-41; fuel line on an Air Liquide truck saddle tank ruptured 

and cleanup was performed; 91-3-15-0248-45 – water main break caused flood of water 

across contaminated property; 90-06-18-1006 – 100 gallons lube oil from upset gas 

holder; 01-06-27-0954-53 – spill from broken hose on garbage truck; 95-5-31-0841-21 – 

2 gallons of ammonium hydroxide;     

 NJ Release: Case #02-12-22-1626-23, 04-11-19-0730-33, 04-11-12-0746-36, 04-11-11-

0810-48,04-11-10-1127-41, 04-11-08-0853-33, 03-11-05-0730-51, 03-11-03-0756-47 – 

the source for these releases is reported as Approved Fire Protection and no other 

information is reported; 90-10-13-0636 – tetrafluoroethylene gas release from upset 
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product line; 96-10-10-1234-33 – air release from decomposition of tetrafluoroethylene; 

92-9-30-1523-28 – soil contaminated with hydrocarbons suspected to be from historical 

spills; 05-09-22-0734-10 - the source for this release is reported as Approved Fire 

Protection and no other information is reported; 88-09-08-1606 – ammonium chloride 

and waste water; 96-1-23-1241-19 – contaminated soil and groundwater found possibly 

due to historic spills, clean up to be done; 03-11-14-0738-12 – the source for this release 

is reported as Approved Fire Protection and no other information is reported; 03-11-10-

0726-17 – no information provided; 04-11-02-0756-29 – no information provided; 89-10-

21-1718 – ammonia gas release; 93-7-24-2139-29 – carbon, tetrafluoroethylene, carbon 

dioxide gas release; 95-4-22-1320-25 and 95-5-18-0947-32 – ammonium hydroxide gas 

releases; 04-03-24-1749-32 and 04-03-24-1757-57 – air releases; 17-06-30-1403-22 

(cap disturbance, installing a well);  

 Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances Contamination Site Location Listing (PFAS): AGC 

Chemicals Americas Inc. is listed as a PFAS site under remedial investigation with a 

detection of Perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) above maximum contaminant levels 

(maximum 3,930 micrograms per liter). And  

 Classification Exception Area (CEA):  A CEA was established for ICI Subsite on 

4/21/2016 for several metals, volatile organic compounds, and semivolatile organic 

compounds. Since a small part of the CEA is located on the Site, this listing, together 

with the other listings associated with this facility (e.g., PFAS, RCRA violations/corrective 

action, and multiple releases/spills), represent a REC/AOC (REC-7/AOC-8).    

 

Former Exxon Bayonne Terminal/Bayonne Crossing Shopping Center (<1/8-mile  

south/southwest, across New Hook Road)  

 NJ Engineering Controls (NJ ENG CONTROLS/NJ Institutional Controls (NJ INST 

CONTROLS:  The institutional control is a deed restriction (nonresidential use) and the 

engineering control is an impermeable cap (the shopping center);  

 Classification Exception Area(CEA): same as above (Bayonne Crossing is part of ICI 

Subsite).  

 

There are multiple listings for the Former Exxon Bayonne Terminal and International Matex 

Tank Terminals (IMTT), which are large petroleum impacted facilities located south of the Site.  

The facilities are being addressed by the responsible parties.  Together with the above listed 

CEA and AGC Chemicals site, these listings are collectively part of REC-7/AOC-8. 
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3. PROJECT IMPACTS & PROTECTIVE MEASURES 
 

 As with any development activity, the proposed Project will have some impact on the 

natural environment in some fashion. Below is a discussion of the potential Project impacts on 

the site, surrounding area, and environment that may occur as a result of the proposed site 

improvements. A discussion of potential mitigation measures and Best Management Practices 

(BMPs) that may be employed before, during, and after construction to minimize potential 

impacts of the proposed Project has also been included. These measures will serve to reduce 

and/or eliminate potential adverse impacts to the site, surrounding area, and environment so 

that the overall environmental impact of the Project may be reduced.    

 

3.1 Impacts to Topography  
 

 As depicted on the “Overall Grading Plan”, impacts to topography for the proposed 

project will include complete re-grading of the site for site clearing and leveling.  Under 

proposed conditions, the topography of the Site will keep a similar drainage pattern to the 

existing conditions with the center of the site being raised for the proposed warehouse. High 

points at elevation 15.5’ above MSL lie around areas of the warehouse, specifically at corners of 

the drive-up ramp and the first-floor elevation of the warehouse. Low points lie around proposed 

inlet areas. The topography of the Site will contain ridgelines at different areas throughout the 

site to control the water and catch it at different inlet areas. Ridgelines can be found at the 

center of the parking lot and drive aisles, north, south, east, and west with respect to the 

building.  

 

3.2 Soil Erosion and Sediment Control 
 

 Soil erosion and sedimentation can occur both during the construction and operational 

phases of the Project. During the construction phase, stormwater runoff and wind may result in 

the movement of soils and sediments from unstabilized materials. This impact is proposed to be 

controlled during construction through the implementation of an approved Soil Erosion and 

Sediment Control Plan by the Hudson County Soil Conservation District, as well as by careful 

adherence to the sequence of construction described on the Soil Erosion and Sediment Control 

Plan.  

 

As depicted on the “Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plan”, the following structural and 

non-structural soil erosion Best Management Practices (BMPs) will be implemented during 

construction: silt fencing around the limit of disturbance, temporary soil stockpiles surrounded 

with silt fencing, inlet filter covers over all existing and proposed stormwater inlets, and anti-
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tracking stabilized construction access driveway. Soil management factors that prevent erosion 

hazards and minimize the creation of airborne particulate and dust will be monitored by the 

onsite inspector for the proposed construction. Following completion of construction, soil erosion 

and sediment control will be able to continue to be controlled through measures such as the 

implementation and maintenance of the stormwater management system, inlet filter grates, 

permanent vegetative cover, stabilized stormwater outfall structures, regular property 

maintenance, and curbing.   

 

3.3 Impacts to Geology  
 

 Excavations will be required for the placement of the underground utilities, underground 

stormwater management basins, and the building foundations. Excavations required are 

anticipated to be 10 to 15 feet below ground surface.   

 

 Adverse impacts to the geology of the site and surrounding area are not expected to 

occur as a result of the proposed project. 

 

3.4 Surface Drainage 
 

 In New Jersey, projects resulting in over 1 acre of land disturbance or 0.25 acres of new 

impervious surfaces are required to comply with the NJDEP’s Stormwater Management Rules 

at N.J.A.C. 7:8. As required by the regulations, municipal entities are responsible to ensure 

projects meet the required or applicable standards for stormwater runoff including quantity 

control, quality control, and groundwater recharge. Land disturbance exceeds 1 acre therefore, 

stormwater quantity control is required. The proposed development results in a net increase of 

impervious coverage, approximately 2.698 acres, therefore, water quality control is required.   

 

 The onsite stormwater management facilities will be designed to achieve the following, in 

accordance with NJDEP and Township stormwater management regulations: 

 

 Decrease in peak rate of onsite stormwater runoff being discharged from the 

property.  

 

To meet the required criteria, six (6) proposed green infrastructure basins that address 

both water quantity control and water quality. The underground systems will consist of a series 

of ADS HDPE pipe wrapped in an impermeable liner that will be utilized for storage and 

detention of stormwater runoff. Discharge from the underground systems will flow through an 
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outlet control structure that has a control orifice and weir that will be utilized to reduce post-

development flows. 

 

3.5 Freshwater Wetlands 
 

No wetlands are found within the Site.  

 

3.6 Groundwater Impacts 
  

 Primary sources for groundwater pollution include infiltration of contaminated 

stormwater, malfunctioning septic systems, underground storage tank leakage, and uncontrolled 

discharges of wastes.  Waste handling is required to comply with State and Federal standards 

and rules. 

 

 Potable water will be supplied to the Site by SUEZ Water via connection from the 

southern portion of the proposed warehouse to an existing water main located within New Hook 

Access Road. Estimated water demand for the proposed development is ±7,300 GPD. Potable 

water will be used primarily for typical commercial uses.  

 

3.7 Vegetation & Wildlife Habitat Impacts   
 

Construction for the proposed development will primarily take place in the existing 

industrial land use areas. As indicated within the Preliminary and Final Site Plan package, a 

landscaping plan will be implemented to enhance the aesthetic features of the development. 

The plan provides for the installation of an aesthetically pleasing arrangement of trees, shrubs, 

and ground cover around the buildings, parking areas and along the driveway. 

 

No evidence of threatened or endangered species were observed on site. Thus, no 

adverse impacts to any threatened or endangered species or their respective habitat are 

anticipated to occur as a result of the proposed site improvements. Overall, adverse impacts to 

vegetation, wildlife or wildlife habitat will not occur as a result of the proposed site 

improvements.   

 

3.8 Air Quality Impacts 
 

 Currently, air quality at the site is primarily impacted by vehicular traffic on New Hook 

Access Road, Avenue “J”, and Lefante Road. 
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 During construction, all possible measures to reduce air pollution from construction 

equipment emissions and control of dust will be taken. Upon completion, the industrial 

development is anticipated to result in negligible increases in emissions resultant of the 

increased vehicular traffic associated with warehouse uses. The proposed use is consistent with 

the previously active use of warehousing and distribution operations which ceased in 

approximately 2016.  

 

 Overall, the proposed development is not anticipated to result in any significant impacts 

to air quality.   

 

3.9 Solid Waste Disposal  
 

 During construction, wastes and materials will be collected, transported, and disposed of 

offsite by a private contractor. All wastes will be exported offsite to appropriate collection 

facilities based on the type and quantity of materials. Burning or dumping of onsite debris will 

not be permitted.   

 

 Upon completion of construction, operational wastes will be collected at the proposed 

compactor and refuse room for pickup days. Solid wastes will include paper, cardboard, 

packaging materials, glass, plastics, and food wastes.  Trash collection will be handled by a 

private hauler for proper disposal and/or recycling. Solid waste disposal will be performed in 

accordance with all applicable local, County, and State standards and regulations.   

 

3.10 Socio-Economic Impacts 
 

The community is anticipated to benefit from the resultant tax revenue increase and new 

job availability. The proposed Project is anticipated to provide economic sustenance for 

community and regional growth. The development will also meet the growing demand for 

warehouse space. 

 

3.11 Noise Level Increases 

 

 The State of New Jersey regulates noise under the New Jersey Noise Control Act, 

N.J.A.C. 7:29. This Act contains both protocols for assessing noise impacts as well as the 

allowable noise levels. Allowable noise levels differ for residential properties and commercial 

zoned areas.  The regulations are as follows: 
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 Residential: 

 7:00 AM – 10:00 PM 65 DBA at the nearest property line 

 10:00 PM – 7:00 AM 50 DBA at the nearest property line 

 

 Commercial:  65 DBA at the nearest property lines at all times. 

  

 During the construction phase, the noise levels will be slightly elevated as a result of 

construction activities, such as the operation of construction equipment. These disturbances will 

be limited to the Site construction time period and normal working hours.   

 

 After completion of the Project, the noise level will be reduced to normal commercial 

levels. Noise generating operations that will occur onsite include vehicular traffic, mechanical 

equipment (air conditioners, etc.), and delivery activities. Noise levels are anticipated to be 

levels far below than those allowed by State regulations. The noise levels of the proposed 

facility are anticipated to have a negligible impact on the Site and the surrounding vicinity, given 

the nature of the proposed use and its location near three active roads already impacted by 

moderate vehicular traffic. Landscape buffers are proposed to mitigate potential noise impacts 

to adjacent properties. 

 

3.12 Artificial Lighting 

 

Decorative and/or safety lighting is proposed through the Project Site. The lighting plan 

will be designed in accordance with all applicable City of Bayonne regulations.    

 

Under proposed conditions, artificial lighting levels will not exceed the minimum 

necessary for safety in and around the facility. Minimal lighting is proposed to meet the lighting 

standards, minimizing spill over to adjacent properties. Adjacent properties are not anticipated 

to be adversely impacted as a result of the proposed Site improvements.  

 

3.13 Aesthetics 
 

Development of the Site is not anticipated to have any adverse impacts on aesthetics.  

Landscaping and vegetation are proposed to serve as screening and buffer areas, 

architecturally pleasing and complimentary building facades will be incorporated as feasible. 
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4. LIST OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION MEASURES 
 

 The following is a listing of environmental protection and mitigation measures within the 

site design to be employed during site construction and operation.   

 

 Placement of silt fencing around the limit of disturbance 

 Temporary soil stockpiles with silt fencing 

 Erosion blankets for slopes 3:1 or greater 

 Existing & proposed inlet filter covers  

 Stabilized anti-tracking construction entrance 

 Parking areas have been proposed with minimal slope to decrease the velocity of 

overland flows 

 Proposed landscaping  

 Low maintenance landscaping and native species shall be planted as feasible  

 Lawn areas and potential use of fertilizers and pesticides has been minimized  
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5. LIST OF UNAVOIDABLE ADVERSE IMPACTS 
 

Criteria Short Term Impacts Long Term Impacts Reversible Impacts Irreversible Impacts 

Topography Grading  Grading 
Alteration of topography, 
general patterns respected 

Alteration of topography. 

Geology 
Excavations for underground 
utilities, and foundations. 

Removal of bedrock 
Excavations for underground 
utilities, and foundations.  

None anticipated 

Soils Land clearing, potential soil erosion Grading, fill  
Potential soil erosion – 
mitigation proposed 

None 

Groundwater None anticipated 
Potential impacts from nature of 
use – mitigation proposed. 

Potential impacts from nature of 
use – mitigation proposed. 

None anticipated 

Surface Water 
Potential soil erosion impact 
during construction - mitigation 
proposed 

Potential impacts from nature of 
use – mitigation proposed. 

Potential soil erosion impact 
during construction - mitigation 
proposed. 

None anticipated 

Wetlands None None  None None  

Vegetation & 
Wildlife Habitat 

None None None  None 

Air Quality 
Minor related to dust generation & 
increased emissions during 
construction 

Negligible 
Construction related impacts 
will dissipate post construction, 
increased vehicular use at site

None anticipated 

Noise 
Increased noise levels during 
construction 

Negligible  
Increased noise levels during 
construction 

None anticipated 

Historic 
Resources 

None anticipated None anticipated None anticipated None anticipated 
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6. ANTICIPATED REQUIRED LICENSES, PERMITS AND APPROVALS 
 

Agency Permit/Approval Status 
City of Bayonne 
Planning Board 

Preliminary and Final Site Major Plan 

Approval 

Subject of this 

application  
City of Bayonne 
Building Department 

Building Permit Review To be submitted 

Suez Water Water Allocation To be submitted 
Passaic Valley 
Sewerage Commission 
(PVSC) 

Sewer Connection Permit To be submitted 

Hudson County 
Planning Board 

Exemption To be submitted 

Hudson, Essex, and 
Passaic County Soil 
Conservation District 

Soil Erosion and Sediment Control Plan To be submitted 

New Jersey Department 
of Environmental 
Protection 

Flood Hazard Area Verification and 

Individual Permit 

To be submitted 
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7. SUMMARY 
 

 In conclusion, as discussed and detailed above, the proposed development is 

anticipated to have minimal impact on environmental resources. The site improvements have 

been designed to be compatible with surrounding uses and minimizes to the maximum 

extent possible, impacts to natural features on undeveloped portions of the site. The 

proposed development is consistent with past uses of the site. Implementation of the 

proposed improvements is anticipated to result in minimal short-term and long-term adverse 

environmental impacts relative to the existing development state and the surrounding land 

uses. Minor impacts will be minimized and mitigated through proper engineering, planning 

and design, proper construction management techniques, as well as implementation of the 

various mitigation measures and BMP’s discussed within this assessment. It is not 

anticipated that any significant unmitigated impacts to the environment or the residents of the 

City of Bayonne will occur as a result of this Project. The Project will be designed to comply 

with local, County, and State development standards and planning objectives and will not 

pose significant impacts to the natural environment or local community.  
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Figure 5 - Zoning Map
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Figure 6 - State Planning Area Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 7 - Physiographic Province Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 8 - Bedrock Geology Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 9 - Surficial Geology Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 10 - Soils Map
Source:  NRCS Web Soil Survey, 2012
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Figure 11 - Bedrock Aquifer Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 12 - HUC-14 Sub-Watershed Map
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 13 - 
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Figure 14 - Land Use/Land Cover 2012
Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 16 - FEMA Flood Map
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Figure 17 - 
NJDEP Known Contaminated Sites

Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 18 - Historic Fill

Source: NJ GeoWeb
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Figure 19 - Hydrologic Soils Group
Source:  NRCS Web Soil Survey, 2012
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